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MINUTES


OCTOBER 15, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Councilmembers late:
Barnes (arrived at 7:31 p.m.)

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Police Commander Macey, Fire Chief Myers, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Bologoff suggested that it might be advisable to continue the green building ordinance.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Michele Salmon, Brisbane, asked for a response to the issues she raised at the last meeting.  She cited a condition of approval for the Northeast Ridge project requiring a qualified archaeologist to be on site during grading and other significant ground-disturbing activities.  She asked if an archaeologist was present and whether an archaeological report was provided.  She pointed out there was evidence suggesting the potential presence of important archaeological material.  

Community Development Director Prince advised that the staff was preparing a detailed response for the next meeting.  He said the original section of the EIR about archaeological resources clearly indicates these areas were investigated and trenched, but nothing was found.  The 1989 addendum uses similar language.  He noted the City staff concluded it would probably not be worthwhile to engage an archaeologist.

Ms. Salmon objected, and clarified that it was because of the evidence revealed by trenching that the condition regarding an on-site archaeologist was included.  She urged the City to require compliance with that requirement.

Mayor Waldo noted that the City Council would be considering this matter in more detail at the next meeting.

Ms. Salmon commented that the Northeast Ridge applicant has requested permits to cut eucalyptus trees.  She said Page 17 of the 1989 addendum and the underlying EIR require periodic thinning and maintenance of eucalyptus groves, but this applicant has done no maintenance for the last 25 years, which has degraded the habitat and jeopardized native species.  Ms. Salmon questioned the need to allow selected eucalyptus cutting now.  

City Manager Holstine reported that he met with Brookfield representatives earlier that day about their plans to thin the eucalyptus grove.  He said the applicant needs a permit from the County and a letter from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  He added that although no permit from the City is needed, he recommended that Brookfield inform members of the public about their plans and solicit public input prior to any work being done.

CM Conway asked about the documents on which the staff based its findings regarding the existence of archaeological resources.  Community Development Director Prince referred to the EIR finding of no significant impact on archaeological resources.  He said the conclusion was based on trenching to verify observations made earlier, and the conditions of approval give the Planning Director discretion to decide if an archaeologist needs to be on-site.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, expressed concern about the removal of eucalyptus trees and the current site activity permit for the Northeast Ridge.  She noted that these activities should not be started until the end of the rainy season in order to avoid erosion and other detrimental effects to surrounding habitat.  She urged the City not to approve the tree removal plans until the EIR addendum is approved.  Ms. O’Connell questioned the need to allow clear-cutting now for a developer who never maintained the area.

Caroline Parker, Brisbane, said she lived directly across the street from the trees proposed to be removed.  She recalled that the last time trees were removed, Brookfield only notified a small number of people in the immediate vicinity, but not at the Landmark or Altamar neighborhoods.  She asked how many trees would be removed and how much notification would be provided.

City Manager Holstine explained that the applicant must obtain a site activity permit from the County.  He clarified that the proposed work is part of the 1989 approval of  60 units, not the 2007 application for 28 more units.  He stated that some trees will be removed, but not all.  He offered to come back with a map showing where the thinning would take place.

City Attorney Toppel said the City was working with the County and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service to position boundary fences before trees are cut to prevent damage to habitat.

Ms. Parker emphasized the importance of notifying the public.  Mayor Waldo said the City Council will address this issue at the next meeting.

Jamie Dunn, Brisbane, thanked her neighbors for their kindness to her since her partner died in February, and she said she was proud to be a resident of Tulare Street.  She expressed her appreciation to members of the community for their assistance and support.

Ms. Dunn advised that she was recently walking her dogs and encountered two young men dressed in camouflage clothing playing with guns.  She said the sight was very frightening and could scare other citizens.  She said that when she warned the kids and confiscated a gun, one of the boy’s parents objected.  The Police Department talked to the parents and decided not to do anything because the guns were toys, although they looked real.

Ms. Dunn cited examples of gunshot accidents with children that could have been avoided.  She recommended making a clearer distinction between toy guns and real guns in terms of color and size.  

Ms. Dunn requested that the City Council take measures to protect her and other people in town from being scared by toys that look like weapons.

Mayor Waldo asked Ms. Dunn to provide the staff with more details about the incident.  He thanked her for her comments.

Albert Howard, Brisbane, said he was concerned about the proposed clear-cutting to remove eucalyptus trees.  He noted the steep slopes are prone to erosion and mudslides, and the cutting should not be done in the rainy season and should not be allowed to disturb butterfly habitat.  Mr. Howard urged the City to carefully supervise the work.

City Manager Holstine said the staff will provide additional information about erosion controls at the next meeting.

PROCLAMATION AND COMMENDATIONS


A.
Proclaiming October 2007 as Fire Prevention Month
Mayor Waldo read a proclamation declaring October 2007 as Fire Prevention Month and emphasizing the need to prevent fires and prepare for disasters.  He presented the proclamation to the Brisbane’s Fire Department.


B.
Commending Lifeguards Lena Rudolph and Mary Cook for their life-saving efforts at the Brisbane Community Pool

Mayor Waldo read a letter commending Lena Rudolph and Mary Cook for their efficient and heroic response to an emergency with an elderly person at the Brisbane Community Pool on September 8.  He thanked them for their dedicated service to the community.

APPROVE MONTHLY INVESTMENT REPORT


A.
Approve Monthly Investment Report as of August 31, 2007

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the Monthly Investment Report.  

CM Conway asked whether the Open Space Fund balance included the amount budgeted by the City.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the City normally transfers the funds in November or December.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Mayor Waldo requested removal of Item D.  CM Conway said he had comments on Item A.

B. Approve City Council Minutes of September 11, 2007

C.
Approve City Council Minutes of September 17, 2007

E.
Approve the Open Space and Ecology Committee’s recommendation for the 5th Year Vegetation Management Program for invasive species control in the Brisbane Acres

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the other Consent Calendar Items B, C, and E.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of July 23, 2007

CM Conway referred to the third paragraph on Page 3 and clarified that he agreed a restaurant might be appropriate near the southern end of the lagoon, but not necessarily movie theaters.  He proposed striking that reference.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the July 23 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Authorize the Parks and Recreation Director to make donations to community groups for their fundraising purposes

Mayor Waldo said the staff report implies the “donations” would be in a form other than cash.  He recommended clarifying the wording to indicate non-cash donations.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels confirmed that intent.  He suggested deleting the word “cash.”  Mayor Waldo noted non-cash donations could be staff time or facilities.

Mayor Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to authorize the Parks and Recreation Director to make non-cash donations as proposed.  

City Attorney Toppel observed that the non-cash donations were comparable to City sponsorship of certain events.  

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING

A. Green Building Ordinance

1.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2007-28, amending the Conservation Element of the City’s General Plan by adding a new policy requiring that certain real estate development projects comply with green building standards

2.
Introduce Ordinance No. 524, adding a new Chapter 15.80 to Title 15 of the Municipal Code to establish Green Building Requirement

City Attorney Toppel presented a draft resolution and green building ordinance for the Council’s consideration and approval.  He referred to the revised draft provided at the beginning of the meeting.  He suggested taking public input and continuing this matter to the next meeting to allow time to review the latest changes.

City Attorney Toppel stated that other jurisdictions have taken a variety of approaches to dealing with green building; some have mandated green building, some have limited green building to public buildings, others have made green building advisory.  He said the proposed Ordinance No. 524 creates a mandatory program for Brisbane that would apply to certain types of projects.  He noted implementing the green building ordinance would require amending the Conservation Element of the General Plan.  

City Attorney Toppel indicated that the proposed green building ordinance would apply to any City-sponsored projects of 5,000 square feet or more; commercial projects of 10,000 square feet or more of conditioned space; commercial core and shell projects involving 10,000 square feet or more of unfinished space; commercial interior projects of more than 10,000 square feet; and additions to existing commercial structures that increase floor area by 10,000 square feet or modifications that increase floor area by 50 percent or more, which, when added to the existing structure, is 10,000 square feet or more.  He observed that 10,000 square feet is generally the cutoff for commercial space.

For residential projects, City Attorney Toppel noted, the green building ordinance would apply to projects of 20 or more units; a modification of an existing project that adds 20 or more units; and in mixed-use projects, commercial components of 10,000 square feet or more would have to comply, as would residential areas of 20 or more dwelling units.

City Attorney Toppel said that for projects covered by the green building ordinance, a compliance determination would be made at the application stage.  The applicant would have to submit documentation and plans showing that the project, when built, will achieve the applicable point rating.  The City would evaluate the sufficiency of the plans and monitor the construction process.  City Attorney Toppel noted that although the City is not requiring commissioning, or post-occupancy performance verification, developers will be encouraged to obtain LEED certification.  He added that there are provisions for a hardship exemption.

City Attorney Toppel reported that since the meeting packet was compiled, the staff has met with the Sierra Point developer about incorporating green building in the proposed research and development project.  He said a new definition for a shell building was added, and provisions for deferring the green building compliance determination in these cases until plans for interior improvements are submitted.  

City Attorney Toppel noted that the draft ordinance indicates its provisions would apply to any projects other than those already deemed complete by the City.  For the Sierra Point research and development project, the developer was advised by the staff from the start of the process that green building would be expected.  City Attorney Toppel indicated that green building standards can be defined and spelled out in the development agreement for the research and development project.  He added that he was not aware of any other applications the City had deemed complete that would not be required to comply with the green building ordinance.

CM Conway commented that the City’s green building ordinance may need to be reviewed and revised frequently to reflect advances in green building technology.  City Attorney Toppel recommended adding a paragraph indicating that the City’s building official can require the latest applicable green building standards.

CM Conway asked how many cities in California had green building ordinances.  City Attorney Toppel recalled that when the Open Space and Ecology Committee first talked about a green building ordinance, there were concerns about changing the California Building Code, but green building has become more accepted since then.  He said he did not know how many cities were enacting mandatory versus voluntary programs.  He encouraged Brisbane to take the lead in this area by amending the Conservation Element and adopting an effective green building ordinance.

City Attorney Toppel recommended taking public comment and continuing the matter to the next meeting.

CM Barnes noted that the ordinance on Page 12 talks about documentation applicants will submit to show compliance with green building.  He questioned the need for a final inspection and certification, considering that green building compliance will be confirmed earlier and checked throughout the process.  City Attorney Toppel said the document confirms that the project approved by the City is what was built and that the developer has not taken any unapproved shortcuts.  CM Barnes expressed support for requiring as-built drawings.  He encouraged the City to require as much documentation up front as possible.

CM Barnes observed that the General Plan language includes “new” in the definition of “commercial project,” and he noted the terminology should be consistent in the proposed ordinance.  City Attorney Toppel said the purpose of the revised language was to clarify the program applies to new construction.

CM Conway recommended clarifying this point in the reference to “commercial project” on Page 4.  City Attorney Toppel advised that the City’s zoning ordinance defines “new.”

CM Barnes asked the staff to prepare some examples and estimates of how the green building ordinance and fees would apply to some recently completed projects, including the costs of hiring a green building professional to check the plans.  City Manager Holstine suggested looking at the Healthcare Properties project at Sierra Point.  CM Barnes expressed interest in knowing more about typical incremental costs of complying with green building.

CM Bologoff noted that Page 4 of the proposed General Plan amendment refers to residential projects of 20 or more unit, whether single- or multi-family, and he asked for an example of a 20-unit single-family dwelling.  City Manager Holstine suggested a townhouse development.

CM Bologoff observed that one of the proposed provisions requires the applicant to submit materials about external finishes and colors, and another talks about street widths and curb cuts.  City Attorney Toppel said those were part of the existing language.  He clarified that the only change is the one additional document.  He added that a single-family home would not require a design permit.

CM Bologoff said he expected to have further comments at the next meeting.

Mayor Waldo opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, spoke in favor of implementing the green building ordinance for every residential development.  She said anyone interested in building a condominium at the Northeast Ridge should be required to incorporate green building in at least some units.  She noted the draft language defers green building determinations for shell buildings, but there should also be provisions requiring interiors to be green and to restrict variances for non-compliance due to hardship.

Ms. O’Connell said that if the application for the next phase of the Northeast Ridge is not yet complete, any units constructed at the Ridge should be subject to green building requirements.

Lori Liu, Brisbane, asked how the City would ensure green building compliance for shell buildings.  City Attorney Toppel said the City will not issue building permits for interior work until green building compliance is documented.  He noted the revised draft language will be sent to the Planning Commission as well as the Open Space and Ecology Committee.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to continue the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

At 9:03 p.m., the Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 9:08 p.m.


B.
Consider appeal of Planning Commission’s conditional approval of a sign review permit for new and revised signage at 70 Old County Road (Bank of America parcel)

CM Conway said he requested this appeal to reconsider the proposed signs at this important gateway to Brisbane.  He noted the Planning Commission’s split vote indicates questions about the appropriateness of the color and lighting for the location.

Community Development Director Prince noted that Bank of America submitted a revised signage proposal that changed the color, alignment, and placement of two wall signs, and resulted in a total of 155 square feet of signage, less than what the City approved in 1999, but more than the 100 square feet currently allowed.  He advised that the Bank of America is changing its logo signs and colors and wants to create uniform national signage for all its branches.  In response to City concerns about visual impacts, Bank of America further reduced the total signage, changed the illumination, and offered to landscape part of the site.  The Planning Commission approved the revised application by a vote of 3 to 2, and the matter was appealed to the City Council.

Mayor Waldo proposed a break for technical purposes, and the City Council took a short recess.  Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 9:12 p.m.

CM Conway said he understood Bank of America had intended to construct a permanent building to replace the old modular structure, but that never happened and the site has been left neglected and unattractive for many years.  He recommended denying the sign permit until the Bank of America reports to the City on its plans for a permanent building at the gateway to the City.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to reverse the Planning Commission’s decision.  

CM Richardson said she thought the proposed signs were too bright.


Steve Alsop, Sign Productions, noted the applicant revised the proposal to reduce the amount of signage and illumination.  He said Bank of America is engaging in a rebranding effort to create a more distinctive brand and national image.

Mayor Waldo asked about Bank of America’s plans for the rest of the site.  Mr. Alsop responded that Bank of America had planned to construct a new building when it first acquired the site.  A current representative met with the City staff and explained that the bank is no longer considering that kind of capital expansion.  He stated that the bank agreed to submit a landscaping plan to improve the front of the property and address concerns raised by the Planning Commission and members of the public.  Mr. Alsop explained that under the revised proposal, the signs will be back-lit with lights producing a lower level of illumination, one wall sign was eliminated, total square footage was reduced from 151 to 108, and the bank will landscape the front of the site.  He requested City approval of the current proposal.

Cliff Lentz, Brisbane, thanked the Council for considering this appeal of a project that impacts an important gateway to the community.  He said he was interested in providing a fair and equitable solution, with signage comparable to that allowed for other merchants in the vicinity.  He expressed support for reducing the number of illumination signs.

Mr. Lentz observed that no Bank of America representative was present, although people at the last meeting expressed interest in hearing directly from Bank of America.  He noted that if the applicant’s proposal is approved, the ATM machines will have large red, illuminated signs.  He expressed his opinion that the cheap look of the structure and the empty lot reflects a lack of interest on the part of the bank.  He recommended requiring the applicant to address some of these long-standing issues with the Bank of America.

Michele Salmon, Brisbane, expressed concern that lit monument signs along the roadway of Old County Road could be an extreme safety hazard at the entrance to Brisbane.  She said any lit monument sign at eye level at that location would pose a hazard to pedestrians and traffic.  She noted that the purpose of such signs is to attract attention, and they are inappropriate at places where a driver’s attention should not be distracted.

Ms. Salmon expressed appreciation to the Bank of America for having a bank in Brisbane.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Richardson emphasized the need to hold Bank of America accountable for making the building more attractive.  She said the bank has never given the site a high priority, and she recommended denying its signage request.

CM Bologoff commented that he would not want to do anything that would cause the bank to leave Brisbane.  He indicated he did not find the color objectionable and did not object to the current signs.

CM Richardson recommended not worrying about losing the bank, because other banks would probably find Brisbane an attractive community.

CM Barnes agreed with CM Bologoff.  He said he did not really like the red sign, but had reservations about punishing the bank for past promises through the current sign program.  He acknowledged the connection many people in the community have to the bank in its present location.

CM Conway advocated taking a hard-nosed approach and requiring Bank of America to honor past commitments as part of current approvals.

Mayor Waldo expressed doubt as to the City’s ability to force the bank to build a new structure.  He said he did not find the proposed sign proposal offensive, and shared the concern of others about controlling the illumination.  He clarified that the pending motion was to deny the sign application.

The motion was carried, 3 - 2 (CM Bologoff and CM Barnes opposed), and the sign program was denied.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Receive report on Proposed  Business License Changes and provide direction to staff

Administrative Services Director Schillinger noted that during the Council’s Mid-Year Budget review, he presented five-year projections for the City’s general fund balance and revenue streams, and recommended consideration of possible changes in the structure of the City’s business license program.  He said current fees vary according to each business’ revenues, and staff proposes increasing fees on businesses over $10 million, and offsetting fees by sales taxes generated by those businesses.  Administrative Service Director Schillinger advised that adopting the changes could generate an additional $450,000 in new revenues for the City, and the increase would still result in license fees lower than many California jurisdictions.  

Administrative Services Director Schillinger reported that the City notified all potentially impacted businesses about the proposed changes.  He said concerns were raised about environmental sustainability, setting a cap, reducing the amount charged per business, and the phase-in period.  He indicated that under the new requirements, there were a few businesses in town that would have fees of $100,000, an amount that could be a deterrent to attracting new businesses.  He stated that the staff looked at estimated impacts on several businesses in Brisbane.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger said any new tax requires approval of the voters according to Proposition 218.  He recommended placing this business license fee proposal on the November 2008 or November 2009 ballot.  He observed that revenues from the program could be used to support capital projects such as building a new library.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger invited guidance from the City Council regarding changes in the business license program, the concept of an offset for sales taxes generated, whether revenues can be used for general or specific uses and capital projects, and indexing the cap to keep up with inflation.

CM Conway noted the subcommittee recommends including the measure on the 2008 ballot as a special tax to provide ongoing funding for the library and other capital projects.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the library project would probably take ten to fifteen years’ worth of revenues from this source.  Mayor Waldo clarified that such a special tax would require approval by two thirds of the voters.

City Manager Holstine recommended proposing the tax to provide dedicated revenue for City capital facilities, including the library and subsequent projects.

CM Bologoff said he thought the purpose of water and sewer rate increases was to pay for needed improvements to bring those systems up to current standards.  He noted the charts indicate $15 million additional will be needed to fix the water system, and he asked where those funds will come from.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger stated that some water improvement projects would be done as development occurs in the City.  He said the base rate provides funds sufficient to sustain maintenance activities, and the City’s goal is that the funds be self-sustaining.

CM Bologoff asked the staff to provide further information on future capital improvement needs and possible funding sources.

CM Conway expressed support for using revenues from the business licenses to pay for future capital projects.

Councilmembers agreed that the City should offer a discount to offset sales tax revenues generated by business customers.

Mayor Waldo observed that taxes for specific purposes are more palatable to the electorate, and Councilmembers concurred.

There was consensus among Councilmembers that the fees should automatically be adjusted to cover cost-of-living increases.

Mayor Waldo expressed doubts as to whether this kind of measure would be approved by two thirds of the voters.  CM Barnes recommended trying for a two-thirds vote in 2008, and CM Conway agreed.

CM Conway noted that the fee amount should also adjust downward in times of deflation.  City Attorney Toppel said Proposition 218 only addresses tax increases, not reductions.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger indicated the staff would return to the City Council with a proposed ordinance reflecting this discussion.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine advised that the staff was working to arrange a workshop with the habitat manager for San Mateo County and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service representatives regarding the Habitat Conservation Plan amendments and related environmental studies.  He said there is some confusion about the sequence of steps in the amendment process.

CM Bologoff requested an estimate of HCP-related costs and priorities.  City Manager Holstine recommended finding out how new dollars will be spent.  He said the staff will raise these issues and report back.

City Manager Holstine said the workshop date will likely be sometime in December.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

Michele Salmon, Brisbane, said she provided the City Council with documents on September 17 regarding the trenching studies and the requirements for a report from an on-site archaeologist before any grading.  She urged the City Council to make sure all remaining archaeological sites are preserved.  She asked that her background documents be appended to the staff report.

Ms. Salmon commented that Brisbane did not object enough to dust produced from quarrying operations and did not adequately monitor enforcement of the HCP, and she encouraged Brisbane to be a more vigilant steward.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, the Council adjourned to closed session at 10:12 p.m.


A.
Conference with real property negotiator regarding APN #007-222-040, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.8
ADJOURNMENT 

At the conclusion of the close session, the meeting was adjourned at 10:20 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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